THE WOMEN'’'S HEALTH AND CANCER RIGHTS ACT

The Women’s Health and Cancer Rights Act of 1998 (WHCRA) requires group health plans and
insurance companies that provide coverage for mastectomies to provide certain mastectomy-related
benefits or services to plan participants and beneficiaries. The Plan provides the benefits required
under the WHCRA, and makes these benefits available to eligible Participants.

Under the WHCRA, a group health plan Participant who is receiving benefits in connection with a
mastectomy, and who elects breast reconstruction in connection with the mastectomy is entitled to
coverage for the following:

e Reconstruction of the breast on which the mastectomy has been performed;
e Surgery and reconstruction of the other breast to produce a symmetrical appearance; and

e Prostheses and treatment of physical complications at all stages of mastectomy, including lymph
edema.

Coverage for these benefits or services will be provided in a manner determined in consultation with
the participant’s or beneficiary’s attending Physician.

If you are a participant in the Plan, and are currently receiving, or in the future receive benefits under
the Plan in connection with a mastectomy, you are entitled to coverage for the benefits and services
described above in the event that you elect breast reconstruction. Your eligible Dependents are also
entitled to coverage for these benefits or services on the same terms. Coverage for the mastectomy-
related services or benefits required under the WHCRA will be subject to the same deductibles and
co-insurance or co-payment provisions that apply with respect to other medical or surgical benefits
provided under the Plan.

If you have any questions about the WHCRA, please contact the Fund Office.



